
  WHERE WORLDS COLLIDE

They come out, blinking, into the bleached, forgetful sunshine, in
Dodgers caps and Rodeo Drive T-shirts, with the maps their cousins have
drawn for them and the images they've brought over from Cops and
Terminator 2; they come out, dazed, disoriented, heads still partly in
the clouds, bodies still several time zones--or centuries--away, and
they step into the Promised Land.

In front of them is a Van Stop, a Bus Stop, a Courtesy Tram Stop, and a
Shuttle Bus Stop (the shuttles themselves tracing circuits A, B, and C).
At the Shuttle Bus Stop, they see the All American Shuttle, the Apollo
Shuttle, Celebrity Airport Livery, the Great American Stageline, the
Movie Shuttle, the Transport, Ride-4-You, and forty-two other magic
buses waiting to whisk them everywhere from Bakersfield to Disneyland.
They see Koreans piling into the Taeguk Airport Shuttle and the Seoul
Shuttle, which will take them to Koreatown without their ever feeling
they've left home; they see newcomers from the Middle East disappearing
under the Arabic script of the Sahara Shuttle. They see fast-talking,
finger-snapping, palm-slapping jive artists straight from their TV
screens shouting incomprehensible slogans about deals, destinations, and
drugs. Over there is a block-long white limo, a Lincoln Continental,
and, over there, a black Chevy Blazer with Mexican stickers all over its
windows, being towed. They have arrived in the Land of Opportunity, and
the opportunities are swirling dizzily, promiscuously, around them.

They have already braved the ranks of Asian officials, the
criminal-looking security men in jackets that say "Elsinore Airport
Services," the men shaking tins that say "Helping America's Hopeless."
They have already seen the tilting mugs that say "California: a new
slant on life" and the portable fruit machines in the gift shop. They
have already, perhaps, visited the rest room where someone has written,
"Yes on Proposition 187. Mexicans go home," the snack bar where a slice
of pizza costs $3.19 (18 quetzals, they think in horror, or 35,000
dong), and the sign that urges them to try the Cockatoo Inn Grand Hotel.
The latest arrivals at Los Angeles International Airport are ready now
to claim their new lives.

Above them in the terminal, voices are repeating, over and over, in
Japanese, Spanish, and unintelligible English, "Maintain visual contact
with your personal property at all times." Out on the sidewalk, a man's
voice and a woman's voice are alternating an unending refrain: "The
white zone is for loading and unloading of passengers only. No parking."
There are "Do Not Cross" yellow lines cordoning off parts of the
sidewalk and "Wells Fargo Alarm Services" stickers on the windows; there
are "Aviation Safeguard" signs on the baggage carts and "Beware of
Solicitors" signs on the columns; there are even special phones "To
Report Trouble." More male and female voices are intoning, continuously,
"Do not leave your car unattended" and "Unattended cars are subject to
immediate tow-away." There are no military planes on the tarmac here,
the newcomers notice, no khaki soldiers in fatigues, no instructions not
to take photographs, as at home; but there are civilian restrictions
every bit as strict as in many a police state.

"This Terminal Is in a Medfly Quarantine Area," says the sign between
the terminals. "Stop the Spread of Medfly!" If, by chance, the new



Americans have to enter a parking lot on their way out, they will be
faced with "Cars left over 30 days may be impounded at Owner's Expense"
and "Do not enter without a ticket." It will cost them $16 if they lose
their parking ticket, they read, and $56 if they park in the wrong zone.
Around them is an unending cacophony of antitheft devices, sirens,
beepers, and car-door openers; lights are flashing everywhere, and the
man who fines them $16 for losing their parking ticket has the tribal
scars of Tigre across his forehead.

The blue skies and palm trees they saw on TV are scarcely visible from
here: just an undifferentiated smoggy haze, billboards advertising
Nissan and Panasonic and Canon, and beyond those an endlessly receding
mess of gray streets. Overhead, they can see the all-too-familiar signs
of Hilton and Hyatt and Holiday Inn; in the distance, a sea of tract
houses, mini-malls, and high-rises. The City of Angels awaits them.

It is a commonplace nowadays to say that cities look more and more like
airports, cross-cultural spaces that are a gathering of tribes and races
and variegated tongues; and it has always been true that airports are in
many ways like miniature cities, whole, self-sufficient communities,
with their own chapels and museums and gymnasiums. Not only have
airports colored our speech (teaching us about being upgraded, bumped,
and put on standby, coaching us in the ways of fly-by-night operations,
holding patterns, and the Mile High Club); they have also taught us
their own rules, their own codes, their own customs. We eat and sleep
and shower in airports; we pray and weep and kiss there. Some people
stay for days at a time in these perfectly convenient, hermetically
sealed, climate-controlled duty-free zones, which offer a kind of
caesura from the obligations of daily life.

Airports are also, of course, the new epicenters and paradigms of our
dawning post-national age--not just the bus terminals of the global
village but the prototypes, in some sense, for our polyglot,
multicolored, user-friendly future. And in their very universality--like
the mall, the motel, or the McDonald's outlet--they advance the notion
of a future in which all the world's a multiculture. If you believe that
more and more of the world is a kind of mongrel hybrid in which many
cities (Sydney, Toronto, Singapore) are simply suburbs of a single
universal order, then Los Angeles's LAX, London's Heathrow, and Hong
Kong's Kai Tak are merely stages on some great global Circle Line,
shuttling variations on a common global theme. Mass travel has made L.A.
contiguous to Seoul and adjacent to Sao Paulo, and has made all of them
now feel a little like bedroom communities for Tokyo.

And as with most social trends, especially the ones involving tomorrow,
what is true of the world is doubly true of America, and what is doubly
true of America is quadruply true of Los Angeles. L.A., legendarily, has
more Thais than any city but Bangkok, more Koreans than any city but
Seoul, more El Salvadorans than any city outside of San Salvador, more
Druze than anywhere but Beirut; it is, at the very least, the
easternmost outpost of Asia and the northernmost province of Mexico.
When I stopped at a Traveler's Aid desk at LAX recently, I was told I
could request help in Khamu, Mien, Tigrinya, Tajiki, Pashto, Dari,
Pangasinan, Pampangan, Waray-Waray, Bambara, Twi, and Bicolano (as well,
of course, as French, German, and eleven languages from India). LAX is
as clear an image as exists today of the world we are about to enter,
and of the world that's entering us.

For me, though, LAX has always had a more personal resonance: it was in



LAX that I arrived myself as a new immigrant, in 1966; and from the time
I was in the fourth grade, it was to LAX that I would go three times a
year, as an "unaccompanied minor," to fly to school in London--and to
LAX that I returned three times a year for my holidays. Sometimes it
seems as if I have spent half my life in LAX. For me, it is the site of
my liberation (from school, from the Old World, from home) and the place
where I came to design my own new future.

Often when I have set off from L.A. to some distant place--Havana, say,
or Hanoi, or Pyongyang--I have felt that the multicultural drama on
display in LAX, the interaction of exoticism and familiarity, was just
as bizarre as anything I would find when I arrived at my foreign
destination. The airport is an Amy Tan novel, a short story by Bharati
Mukherjee, a Henry James sketch set to an MTV beat; it is a
cross-generational saga about Chang Hsieng meeting his daughter Cindy
and finding that she's wearing a nose ring now and is shacked up with a
surfer from Berlin. The very best kind of airport reading to be found in
LAX these days is the triple-decker melodrama being played out all
around one--a complex tragicomedy of love and war and exile, about
people fleeing centuries-old rivalries and thirteenth-century mullahs
and stepping out into a fresh, forgetful, born-again city that is
rewriting its script every moment.

Not long ago I went to spend a week in LAX. I haunted the airport by day
and by night, I joined the gloomy drinkers listening to
air-control-tower instructions on ear-phones at the Proud Bird bar. I
listened each morning to Airport Radio (530 AM), and I slept each night
at the Airport Sheraton or the Airport Hilton. I lived off cellophaned
crackers and Styrofoam cups of tea, browsed for hours among Best Actor
statuettes and Beverly Hills magnets, and tried to see what kinds of
America the city presents to the new Americans, who are remaking America
each day.

It is almost too easy to say that LAX is a perfect metaphor for L.A., a
flat, spaced-out desert kind of place, highly automotive, not deeply
hospitable, with little reading matter and no organizing principle.
(There are eight satellites without a center here, many international
arrivals are shunted out into the bleak basement of Terminal 2, and
there is no airline that serves to dominate LAX as Pan Am once did JFK.)
Whereas "SIN" is a famously ironical airline code for Singapore,
cathedral of puritanical rectitude, "LAX" has always seemed perilously
well chosen for a city whose main industries were traditionally thought
to be laxity and relaxation. LAX is at once a vacuum waiting to be
colonized and a joyless theme park--Tomorrowland, Adventureland, and
Fantasyland all at once.

The postcards on sale here (made in Korea) dutifully call the airport
"one of the busiest and most beautiful air facilities in the world," and
it is certainly true that LAX, with thirty thousand international
arrivals each day--roughly the same number of tourists that have visited
the Himalayan country of Bhutan in its entire history--is not uncrowded.
But bigger is less and less related to better: in a recent survey of
travel facilities, Business Traveller placed LAX among the five worst
airports in the world for customs, luggage retrieval, and passport
processing.

LAX is, in fact, a surprisingly shabby and hollowed-out kind of place,
certainly not adorned with the amenities one might expect of the world's
strongest and richest power. When you come out into the Arrivals area in



the International Terminal, you will find exactly one tiny snack bar,
which serves nine items; of them, five are identified as Cheese Dog,
Chili Dog, Chili Cheese Dog, Nachos with Cheese, and Chili Cheese
Nachos. There is a large panel on the wall offering rental-car services
and hotels, and the newly deplaned American dreamer can choose between
the Cadillac Hotel, the Banana Bungalow (which offers a Basketball
Court, "Free Toast," "Free Bed Sheets," and "Free Movies and Parties"),
and the Backpacker's Paradise (with "Free Afternoon Tea and Crumpets"
and "Free Evening Party Including Food and Champagne").

Around one in the terminal is a swirl of priests rattling cans, Iranians
in suits brandishing pictures of torture victims, and Japanese girls in
Goofy hats. "I'm looking for something called Clearasil," a
distinguished-looking Indian man diffidently tells a cashier.
"Clearasil?" shouts the girl. "For your face?"

Upstairs, in the Terrace Restaurant, passengers are gulping down "Dutch
Chocolate" and "Japanese Coffee" while students translate back and forth
between English and American, explaining that "soliciting" loses
something of its cachet when you go across the Atlantic. A fat man is
nuzzling the neck of his outrageously pretty Filipina companion, and a
few Brits are staring doubtfully at the sign that assures them that
seafood is "cheerfully served at your table!" Only in America, they are
doubtless thinking. A man goes from table to table, plunking down on
each one a key chain attached to a globe. As soon as an unsuspecting
customer picks one up, touched by the largesse of the New World and
convinced now that there is such a thing as a free lunch in America, the
man appears again, flashes a sign that says "I Am a Deaf," and requests
a dollar for the gift.

At a bank of phones, a saffron-robed monk gingerly inserts a credit
card, while schoolkids page Jesse Jackson at the nearest "white courtesy
telephone." One notable feature of the modern airport is that it is
wired, with a vengeance: even in a tiny, two-urinal men's room, I found
two telephones on offer; LAX bars rent out cellular phones; and in the
Arrivals area, as you come out into the land of plenty, you face a bank
of forty-six phones of every kind, with screens and buttons and
translations, from which newcomers are calling direct to Bangalore or
Baghdad. Airports are places for connections of all kinds and loci
classici, perhaps, for a world ruled by IDD and MCI, DOS and JAL.

Yet for all these grounding reminders of the world outside, everywhere I
went in the airport I felt myself in an odd kind of twilight zone of
consciousness, that weightless limbo of a world in which people are
between lives and between selves, almost sleepwalking, not really sure
of who or where they are. Light-headed from the trips they've taken,
ears popping and eyes about to do so, under a potent foreign influence,
people are at the far edge of themselves in airports, ready to break
down or through. You see strangers pouring out their life stories to
strangers here, or making new life stories with other strangers.
Everything is at once intensified and slightly unreal. One L.A.
psychiatrist advises shy women to practice their flirting here, and
religious groups circle in the hope of catching unattached souls.

Airports, which often have a kind of perpetual morning-after feeling
(the end of the holiday, the end of the affair), are places where
everyone is ruled by the clock, but all the clocks show different times.
These days, after all, we fly not only into yesterday or this morning
when we go across the world but into different decades, often, of the



world's life and our own: in ten or fifteen hours, we are taken back
into the twelfth century or into worlds we haven't seen since childhood.
And in the process we are subjected to transitions more jolting than any
imagined by Oscar Wilde or Sigmund Freud: if the average individual
today sees as many images in a day as a Victorian saw in a lifetime, the
average person today also has to negotiate switches between continents
inconceivable only fifty years ago. Frequent fliers like Ted Turner have
actually become ill from touching down and taking off so often; but, in
less diagnosable ways, all of us are being asked to handle difficult
suspensions of the laws of Nature and Society when moving between
competing worlds.

This helps to compound the strange statelessness of airports, where all
bets are off and all laws are annulled--modern equivalents, perhaps, to
the hundred yards of no-man's-land between two frontier crossings. In
airports we are often in dreamy, floating, out-of-body states, as ready
to be claimed as that suitcase on Carousel C. Even I, not traveling,
didn't know sometimes if I was awake or asleep in LAX, as I heard an
announcer intone, "John Cheerer, John Cheever, please contact a
Northwest representative in the Baggage Claim area. John Cheever, please
contact a service representative at the Northwest Baggage Claim area."

As I started to sink into this odd, amphibious, bipolar state, I could
begin to see why a place like LAX is a particular zone of fear, more
terrifying to many people than anywhere but the dentist's office. Though
dying in a plane is, notoriously, twenty times less likely than dying in
a car, every single airline crash is front-page news and so
dramatic--not a single death but three hundred--that airports are for
many people killing grounds. Their runways are associated in the mind's
(televisual) eye with hostages and hijackings; with bodies on the tarmac
or antiterrorist squads storming the plane.

That general sense of unsettledness is doubtless intensified by all the
people in uniform in LAX. There are ten different security agencies
working the Tom Bradley Terminal alone, and the streets outside are
jam-packed with Airport Police cars, FBI men, and black-clad airport
policemen on bicycles. All of them do as much, I suspect, to instill
fear as to still it. "People are scared here," a gloomy Pakistani
security guard told me, "because undercover are working. Police are
working. You could be undercover, I could be undercover. Who knows?"

And just as L.A. is a province of the future in part because so many
people take it to be the future, so it is a danger zone precisely
because it is imagined to be dangerous. In Osaka's new $16 billion
airport recently, I cross-examined the Skynet computer (in the
Departures area) about what to expect when arriving at LAX or any other
foreign airport. "Guard against theft in the arrival hall," it told me
(and, presumably, even warier Japanese). "A thief is waiting for a
chance to take advantage of you." Elsewhere it added, "Do not dress too
touristy," and, "Be on your guard when approached by a group of
suspicious-looking children, such as girls wearing bright-colored shirts
and scarves." True to such dark prognostications, the side doors of the
Airport Sheraton at LAX are locked every day from 8:00 P.M. to 6:00
A.M., and you cannot even activate the elevators without a room key. "Be
extra careful in parking garages and stair-wells," the hotel advises
visitors. "Always try to use the main entrance to your hotel,
particularly late in the evening. Never answer your hotel room door
without verifying who is there."



One reason airports enjoy such central status in our imaginations is
that they play such a large part in forming our first (which is
sometimes our last) impression of a place; this is the reason that poor
countries often throw all their resources into making their airports
sleek, with beautifully landscaped roads leading out of them into town.
L.A., by contrast, has the bareness of arrogance, or simple
inhospitability. Usually what you see as you approach the city is a grim
penitential haze through which is visible nothing but rows of gray
buildings, a few dun-hued warehouses, and ribbons of dirty freeway: a
no-colored blur without even the comforting lapis ornaments of the
swimming pools that dot New York or Johannesburg. (Ideally, in fact, one
should enter L.A. by night, when the whole city pulses like an electric
grid of lights--or the back of a transistor radio, in Thomas Pynchon's
inspired metaphor. While I was staying in LAX, Jackie Collins actually
told Los Angeles magazine that "Flying in [to LAX] at night is just an
orgasmic thrill.") You land, with a bump, on a mess of gray runways with
no signs of welcome, a hangar that says "TransWorld Airlines," another
broken sign that announces "Tom Bradly International Airport," and an
air-control tower under scaffolding.

The first thing that greeted me on a recent arrival was a row of Asians
sitting on the floor of the terminal, under a sign that told them of a
$25,000 fine for bringing in the wrong kinds of food. As I passed
through endless corridors, I was faced with almost nothing except long
escalators (a surprisingly high percentage of the accidents recorded at
airports comes from escalators, bewildering to newcomers) and bare
hallways. The other surprise, for many of my fellow travelers, no doubt,
was that almost no one we saw looked like Robert Redford or Julia
Roberts or, indeed, like anyone belonging to the race we'd been
celebrating in our in-flight movies. As we passed into the huge, bare
assembly hall that is the Customs and Immigration Center here, I was
directed into one of the chaotic lines by a Noriko and formally admitted
to the country by a C. Chen. The man waiting to transfer my baggage (as
a beagle sniffed around us in a coat that said "Agriculture's Beagle
Brigade" on one side and "Protecting American Agriculture" on the other)
was named Yoji Yosaka. And the first sign I saw, when I stepped into
America, was a big board being waved by the "Executive Sedan Service"
for one "Mr. T. Ego."

For many immigrants, in fact, LAX is quietly offering them a view of
their own near futures: the woman at the Host Coffee Shop is themselves,
in a sense, two years from now, and the man sweeping up the refuse is
the American dream in practice. The staff at the airport seems to be
made up almost entirely of recent immigrants: on my very first afternoon
there, I was served by a Hoa, an Ephraim, and a Glinda; the wait-people
at a coffee shop in Terminal 5 were called Ignacio, Ever, Aura, and
Erick. Even at the Airport Sheraton (where the employees all wear
nameplates), I was checked in by Viera (from "Bratislavia") and ran into
Hasmik and Yovik (from Ethiopia), Faye (from Vietnam), Ingrid (from
Guatemala City), Khrystyne (from Long Beach, by way of Phnom Penh, I
think), and Moe (from West L.A., she said). Many of the bright-eyed
dreamers who arrive at LAX so full of hope never actually leave the place.

The deeper drama of any airport is that it features a kind of
interaction almost unique in our lives, wherein many of us do not know
whom we are going to meet or whom others are going to meet in us. You
see people standing at the barriers outside the Customs area looking
into their pasts, while wide-open newcomers drift out, searching for
their futures. Lovers do not know if they will see the same person who



kissed them good-bye a month ago; grandparents wonder what the baby they
last saw twenty years ago will look like now.

In L.A. all of this has an added charge, because unlike many cities, it
is not a hub but a terminus: a place where people come to arrive. Thus
many of the meetings you witness are between the haves and the
hope-to-haves, between those who are affecting a new ease in their new
home and those who are here in search of that ease. Both parties,
especially if they are un-American by birth, are eager to stress their
Americanness or their fitness for America; and both, as they look at
each other's made-up self, see themselves either before or after a stay
in L.A.'s theater of transformation. And so they stream in, wearing
running shoes or cowboy hats or 49ers jackets, anxious to make a good
first impression; and the people who wait for them, under a halfhearted
mural of Desertland, are often American enough not to try to look the
part. Juan and Esperanza both have ponytails now, and Kimmie is wearing
a Harley-Davidson cap backwards and necking with a Japanese guy; the
uncle from Delhi arrives to find that Rajiv not only has grown darker
but has lost weight, so that he looks more like a peasant from back home
than ever.

And the newcomers pour in in astonishing numbers. A typical Sunday
evening, in a single hour, sees flights arriving from England, Taiwan,
the Philippines, Indonesia, Mexico, Austria, Germany, Spain, Costa Rica,
and Guatemala; and each new group colors and transforms the airport: an
explosion of tropical shades from Hawaiian Air, a rash of blue blazers
and white shirts around the early flight from Tokyo. Red-haired Thais
bearing pirated Schwarzenegger videos, lonely Africans in Aerial Assault
sneakers, farmers from changeless Confucian cultures peering into the
smiles of a Prozac city, children whose parents can't pronounce their
names. Many of them are returning, like Odysseus, with the spoils of
war: young brides from Luzon, business cards from Shanghai, boxes of
macadamia nuts from Oahu. And for many of them the whole wild carnival
will feature sights they have never seen before: Japanese look anxiously
at the first El Salvadorans they've ever seen, and El Salvadorans ogle
sleek girls from Bangkok in thigh-high boots. All of them, moreover, may
not be pleased to realize that the America they've dreamed of is, in
fact, a land of tacos and pita and pad thai--full, indeed, of the very
Third World cultures that other Third Worlders look down upon.

One day over lunch I asked my Ethiopian waitress about her life here.
She liked it well enough, she said, but still she missed her home. And
yet, she added, she couldn't go back. "Why not?" I asked, still smiling.
"Because they killed my family," she said. "Two years back. They killed
my father. They killed my brother." "They," I realized, referred to the
Tigreans--many of them working just down the corridor in other parts of
the hotel. So, too, Tibetans who have finally managed to flee their
Chinese-occupied homeland arrive at LAX to find Chinese faces
everywhere; those who fled the Sandinistas find themselves standing next
to Sandinistas fleeing their successors. And all these people from
ancient cultures find themselves in a country as amnesiac as the
morning, where World War II is just a rumor and the Gulf War a distant
memory. Their pasts are escaped, yes, but by the same token they are
unlikely to be honored.

It is dangerously tempting to start formulating socioeconomic principles
in the midst of LAX: people from rich countries (Germany and Japan, say)
travel light, if only because they are sure that they can return any
time; those from poor countries come with their whole lives in cardboard



boxes imperfectly tied with string. People from poor countries are often
met by huge crowds--for them each arrival is a special occasion--and
stagger through customs with string bags and Gold Digger apple crates,
their addresses handwritten on them in pencil; the Okinawan
honeymooners, by contrast, in the color-coordinated outfits they will
change every day, somehow have packed all their needs into a tiny case.

If airports have some of the excitement of bars, because so many people
are composing (and decomposing) selves there, they also have some of the
sadness of bars, the poignancy of people sitting unclaimed while
everyone around them has paired off. A pretty girl dressed in next to
nothing sits alone in an empty Baggage Claim area, waiting for a date
who never comes; a Vietnamese man, lost, tells an official that he has
friends in Orange County who can help him, but when the friends are
contacted, they say they know no one from Vietnam. I hear of a woman who
got off and asked for "San Mateo," only to learn that she was meant to
disembark in San Francisco; and a woman from Nigeria who came out
expecting to see her husband in Monroe, Louisiana, only to learn that
someone in Lagos had mistaken "La." on her itinerary for "L.A."

The greetings I saw in the Arrivals area were much more tentative than I
had expected, less passionate--as ritualized in their way as the kisses
placed on Bob Barker's cheek--and much of that may be because so many
people are meeting strangers, even if they are meeting people they once
knew. Places like LAX--places like L.A.--perpetuate the sense that
everyone is a stranger in our new floating world. I spent one afternoon
in the airport with a Californian blonde, and I saw her complimented on
her English by a sweet Korean woman and asked by an Iranian if she was
Indian. Airports have some of the unsteady brashness of singles bars,
where no one knows quite what is expected of them. "Mike, is that you?"
"Oh, I didn't recognize you." "I'd have known you anywhere." "It's so
kind of you to come and pick me up." And already at a loss, a young
Japanese girl and a broad, lonely-looking man head off toward the
parking lot, not knowing, in any sense, who is going to be in the
driver's seat.

The driving takes place, of course, in what many of the newcomers,
primed by video screenings of L.A. Law and Speed, regard as the ultimate
heart of darkness, a place at least as forbidding and dangerous as
Africa must have seemed to the Victorians. They have heard about how
America is the murder capital of the world; they have seen Rodney King
get pummeled by L.A.'s finest; they know of the city as the site of
drive-by shootings and freeway snipers, of riots and celebrity murders.
The "homeless" and the "tempest-tost" that the Statue of Liberty invites
are arriving, increasingly, in a city that is itself famous for its
homeless population and its fires, floods, and earthquakes.

In that context, the ideal symbol of LAX is, perhaps, the great object
that for thirty years has been the distinctive image of the place: the
ugly white quadruped that sits in the middle of the airport like a
beached white whale or a jet-age beetle, featuring a 360-degree circular
restaurant that does not revolve and an observation deck from which the
main view is of twenty-three thousand parking places. The Theme
Building, at 201 World Way, is a sad image of a future that never
arrived, a monument to Kennedy-era idealism and the thrusting modernity
of the American empire when it was in its prime; it now has the
poignancy of an abandoned present with its price tag stuck to it. When
you go there (and almost nobody does) you are greeted by photos of
Saturn's rings and Jupiter and its moons, by a plaque laid down by



L.B.J. and a whole set of symbols from the time when NASA was shooting
for the heavens. Now the "landmark" building, with its "gourmet-type
restaurant," looks like a relic from a time long past, when it must have
looked like the face of the future.

Upstairs, a few desperately merry waiters are serving nonalcoholic
drinks and cheeseburgers to sallow diners who look as if they've arrived
at the end of the world; on the tarmac outside, speedbirds inch ahead
like cars in a traffic jam. "Hello All the New People of LAX--Welcome,"
says the graffiti on the elevator.

The Theme Restaurant comes to us from an era when L.A. was leading the
world. Nowadays, of course, L.A. is being formed and reformed and led by
the world around it. And as I got ready to leave LAX, I could not help
but feel that the Theme Building stands, more and more, for a city left
behind by our accelerating planet. LAX, I was coming to realize, was a
good deal scruffier than the airports even of Bangkok or Jakarta, more
chaotic, more suggestive of Third World lawlessness. And the city around
it is no more golden than Seoul, no more sunny than Taipei, and no more
laid-back than Moscow. Beverly Hills, after all, is largely speaking
Farsi now. Hollywood Boulevard is sleazier than 42nd Street. And Malibu
is falling into the sea.

Yet just as I was about to give up on L.A. as yesterday's piece of
modernity, t got on the shuttle bus that moves between the terminals in
a never-ending loop. The seats next to me were taken by two
tough-looking dudes from nearby South Central, who were riding the free
buses and helping people on and off with their cases (acting, I
presumed, on the safe assumption that the Japanese, say, new to the
country and bewildered, had been warned beforehand to tip often and
handsomely for every service they received). In between terminals, as a
terrified-looking Miss Kudo and her friend guarded their luggage, en
route from Nagoya to Las Vegas, the two gold-plated sharks talked about
the Raiders' last game and the Lakers' next season. Then one of them,
without warning, announced, "The bottom line is the spirit is with you.
When you work out, you chill out and, like, you meditate in your spirit.
You know what I mean? Meditation is recreation. Learn math, follow your
path. That's all I do, man, that's all I live for: learnin' about God,
learnin' about Jesus. I am possessed by that spirit. You know, I used to
have all these problems, with the flute and all, but when I heard about
God, I learned about the body, the mind, and the flesh. People forget,
they don't know, that the Bible isn't talkin' about the flesh, it's
talkin' about the spirit. And I was reborn again in the spirit."

His friend nodded. "When you recreate, you meditate. Recreation is a
spiritually uplifting experience."

"Yeah. When you do that, you allow the spirit to breathe."

"Because you're gettin' into the physical world. You're lettin' the
spirit flow. You're helpin' the secretion of the endorphins in the brain."

Nearby, the Soldiers of the Cross of Christ Church stood by the
escalators, taking donations, and a man in a dog collar approached
another stranger.

I watched the hustlers allowing the spirit to breathe, I heard the Hare
Krishna devotees plying their wares, I spotted some Farrakhan flunkies
collecting a dollar for a copy of their newspaper, The Final



Call--redemption and corruption all around us in the air--and I thought:
welcome to America, Miss Kudo, welcome to L.A.

~~~~~~~~

By Pico Iyer

Pico Iyer is the author of several books of travel writing, including
Video Night in Kathmandu and Falling off the Map. His first novel, Cuba
and the Night, has just been published by Knopf. In Los Angeles
International Airport, the future touches down

------------------------------------------------------------------------
Copyright of Harper's Magazine is the property of Harper's Magazine
Foundation and its content may not be copied or emailed to multiple
sites or posted to a listserv without the copyright holder's express
written permission. However, users may print, download, or email
articles for individual use.


